HARBOROUGH DISTRICT COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE EXECUTIVE MEETING

held in the Council Chamber,

Council Offices, Adam and Eve Street, Market Harborough

16th January 2002

commencing at 4.30 p.m.

Present:

Councillor Fort (Leader)

Councillors Bladon, Fewkes, Galton, Gray, Hadley, Hart, Mrs. Roeber and Totten

592  -  MINUTES


RESOLVED: that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Executive held on the 19th December 2001, be taken as read and signed by the Leader as a true record.

593  -  INFORMATION EXCHANGE

Topical Issues
a)
Councillor Fewkes reported he had attended a two day course entitled "Wood Fuels in Action".

b)
Councillor Mrs Roeber enquired on the position regarding the defibrillator.  In response to her question, the Chief Executive Officer advised that it would be operational with effect from Monday 21st January 2002.  A press release would be made.  The Chief Executive Officer also advised the Members of the availability of the equipment during Council Office hours.  Additionally she expressed concern in relation to the Leader of the Executive’s response to Concessionary Travel and the fact that the Portfolio Members had not been consulted.

594  -  PROVISIONAL LOCAL GOVERNMENT FINANCE SETTLEMENT AND THE COUNCIL’S BUDGET PROCESS FOR 2002/03

The Executive was advised of the Provisional Local Government Finance Settlement for 2002/03 together with the Council’s budget process.

The SSA had increased by 6.4% which had resulted in the increase in the assumed Council Tax at Standard Spending at 7.1%.  Additionally, the change for Council Tax was showing as a £121.00 reduction in total, it was important to bear in mind that it was showing the Council Tax at Standard Spending which was different from the actual precept that would be levied.

It was noted that for a like to like comparison in 2001/2002 and 2002/2003, the Government had also adjusted the SSA and the total external support from 2001/2002.  However, the actual total external support for 2001/2002 remained the same and had not been adjusted.  The Government compared the increase to 2002/2003 against the adjusted amounts for 2001/2002 and not the actual settlement that the Council was receiving.  The Government had decided that from 2002/2003 floors and ceilings to increases in the Revenue Support Grant would apply to all Councils in England.  In 2001/2002, floors and ceilings applied to education and social services authorities only.  The floor and ceiling from Revenue Support Grants for a Shire District for 2002/2003 was 2.3% and 10% respectively.  This meant that Shire District Councils would receive grant increases of at least 2.3% but would be limited to 10% compared on a like to like basis with 2001/2002.

The construction draft budget estimates for 2002/2003 for the Council both for the General Fund and the Housing Revenue Account were at an advanced stage and nearing completion.  The draft budget estimates for 2002/03 together with the revised estimates for this financial year (2001/2002) required consideration by the Executive Advisory Panels and for comment by the Scrutiny Panel.


RESOLVED: that:-


i)
the Provisional Local Government Finance Settlement 2002/03 for this Council be noted; and


ii)
the Budget Process as set out at Appendix A be noted.

Reason:

To bring to the Executive’s attention the proposed Government support to the Council in 2002/2003 to the General Fund and outline the next stages in the Budget Setting Process.

595  -  FORWARD PLAN KEY DECISIONS - THE EXECUTIVE

The Executive considered the draft Forward Plan Key Decisions for the period February 2002 until May 2002.


RESOLVED: that the draft Forward Plan for Key Decisions as set out at Appendix B be approved.

Reason:

Local Government Act 2000

596  -  TENDER RESULTS

The Executive was informed of the results of tenders received as required by the Contract Procedure Rules and the inclusion of additional provisions for rewiring and the acceptance of the associated tender for the Rewiring Contract No. 2.


RESOLVED: that:- 


i)
the results of the tenders received in connection with the contracts as detailed in the report be noted as required by Paragraph 3.6 of the Contract Procedure Rules;


ii)
any savings and unallocated provisions within the existing Housing Capital Programme for 2001/2002 be directed to the rewiring programme identified and that the tender received from Octapus Electrical for Rewiring Contract No. 2 be accepted; and


iii)
resources be allocated within the Housing Capital Programme for 2002/2003 to allow the completion of Rewiring Contract No. 2 in April 2002.

Reason:

As required by Paragraph 3.6 of the Contract Procedure Rules.

597  -  NOTES OF THE RESOURCES AND REVIEW EXECUTIVE ADVISORY PANEL - 4TH DECEMBER 2001

The Executive received the Notes of the Resources and Review Executive Advisory Panel held on the 4th December 2001.


RESOLVED: that the Notes of the Resources and Review Executive Advisory Panel held on the 4th December 2001 be received and adopted as set out at Appendix C.

Reason:

In accordance with the Council’s Constitution.

598  -  NOTES OF THE EAST GARTREE COMMUNITY FORUM - 10TH DECEMBER 2001

The Executive received the Notes of the East Gartree Community Forum held on the 10th December 2001.


RESOLVED: that the Notes of the East Gartree Community Forum held on the 10th December 2001 be received and adopted as set out at Appendix D.

Reason:

In accordance with the Council’s Constitution.

599  -  NOTES OF THE MARKET HARBOROUGH COMMUNITY FORUM - 12TH DECEMBER 2001

The Executive received the Notes of the Market Harborough Community Forum held on the 12th December 2001.


RESOLVED: that the Notes of the Market Harborough Community Forum held on the 12th December 2001 be received and adopted as set out at Appendix E.

Reason:

In accordance with the Council’s Constitution.

600  -  NOTES OF THE WEST GARTREE COMMUNITY FORUM - 17TH DECEMBER 2001

The Executive received the Notes of the West Gartree Community Forum held on the 17th December 2001.


RESOLVED:  that:-

i)
the Notes of the West Gartree Community Forum held on the 17th December 2001 be received and adopted as set out at Appendix F;

ii)
Superintendent Goode be requested to attend a future meeting of the Executive to discuss policing arrangements.

Reason:

In accordance with the Council’s Constitution.

601  -  NOTES OF THE COMMUNITY SERVICES EXECUTIVE ADVISORY PANEL - 18TH DECEMBER 2001

The Executive received the Notes of the Community Services Executive Advisory Panel held on the 18th December 2001.


RESOLVED: that the Notes of the Community Services Executive Advisory Panel held on the 18th December 2001 be received and adopted as set out at Appendix G.

Reason:

In accordance with the Council’s Constitution.

602-  NOTES OF THE BROUGHTON COMMUNITY FORUM - 19TH DECEMBER 2001

The Executive received the Notes of the Broughton Community Forum held on the 19th December 2001.


RESOLVED: that the Notes of the Broughton Community Forum held on the 19th December 2001 be received and adopted as set out at Appendix H.

Reason:

In accordance with the Council’s Constitution.

603  -  CONCESSIONARY TRAVEL SCHEME – LEICESTERSHIRE COUNCIL’S PARTNERSHIP
The Executive gave consideration to the above, following Councillor Taylor’s Notice of Motion which had been referred to the Executive by Council on 9th January 2002.

Councillor Taylor addressed the Executive in relation to this matter.  His main concern was that with regard to concessionary fares, journeys before 9.30 am should not be withdrawn for the working disabled who rely on public transport to get to their workplace.  Additionally he expressed his concern with regard to the elderly, in particular those who wished to travel prior to 9.30 am where they have early appointments e.g. hospital/medical.

The Chief Officer (Resources) informed the Executive that the County Council had reiterated its commitment only to a County wide scheme and not a fragmented one.  The Leader of the Executive reported that in order to allow journeys before 9.30 am to be retained, this would have a cost implication to the nine authorities involved of between £30,000 and £50,000.  Members’ view was that the availability of pre 9.30 a.m. travel for the working disabled should be on a county wide basis considering that the cost would be minimal on each of the Partners.


RESOLVED: that the Leader of the Executive be requested to send a letter to the Leaders of the six districts in Leicestershire and the County Council seeking their views on whether they would wish to support the retention of the pre 9.30 am travel for the working disabled and agreed to host a meeting with them.

Reason:

The Notice of Motion had been referred to the Executive by Council for consideration. 

604  -  EAST MIDLANDS RURAL AFFAIRS FORUM
The Executive’s approval was sought on a nomination to the East Midlands Rural Affairs Forum.

RESOLVED: that Councillor Fewkes be nominated to serve on the East Midlands Rural Affairs Forum.

 Reason:

The Government Office in the East Midlands has invited eight representatives of the East Midlands Regional Local Government Association (EMRLGA) to service on the EMRAF.

605  -  SECTION 100A(4) LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972


RESOLVED: that except for those Members present not being Members of the Executive, the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the Meeting on the grounds that the matter yet to be discussed involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 1 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972.

606  -  STAFFING - COMMUNITY SERVICES

The Executive was invited to approve a revised senior management and supervisory structure for Community Services.  Additionally the regularisation of the employment of the housing capital project workers for Walcot Road and Hill Court was sought.


RESOLVED: that:-


i)
the changes to the roles and responsibilities of the Housing Services Manager post be approved;


ii)
the changes to the roles and responsibilities of the Housing Team Leader post be approved;


iii)
the changes to the roles and responsibilities of the Support Services Manager (Technical and Leisure Services) post be approved;


iv)
the changes to the roles and responsibilities and the future approach to the Property Maintenance Manager post be approved;


v)
the future approach to the Environmental Services Manager (Waste) post be noted;


vi)
the changes to the roles and responsibilities and the future approach to the Environmental Health Manager  (Environmental Control) be approved;


vii)
the role of the Project Manager (ICT External Funding) be noted; and


viii)
the Capital Projects Officer post and Project Tenant Support Worker post be placed on the establishment.

Reason:

Since the formation of Community Services in April 2000 there has been a number of step changes in the variety and detail of services provided and ongoing incremental changes, which now result in the need to create new posts whilst retaining the substantive elements of the existing ones. 

The Meeting closed at 6.25 pm

APPENDIX A

BUDGET PROCESS TIMETABLE 2002/2003

	 Wednesday 16th January 2002
	2.30pm   Informal Executive

To brief  the Executive on the budget information

4.30pm  Executive

7pm  Seminar on Budget Issues

For all Elected Members



	Tuesday 22nd January 2002  
	6.30pm 

Resources and Review Executive Advisory Panel



	Monday 28th January 2002
	6.30pm 

Community Development & Policy Executive Advisory Panel



	Wednesday 30th January 2002
	4.30pm Executive

7pm Community Services Advisory Panel to follow Executive Meeting. To discuss portfolio General Fund budget and Housing Revenue Account 


	Thursday 31st January 2002
	6.30pm Development Services Advisory Panel 

To discuss portfolio budget issues.  To  be held in the Conference Room

6.30pm Scrutiny Services Development Panel

(NB: There is no overlap of Members with these two Panels)



	Thursday 7th February 2002
	6.30 Scrutiny Resource Development

will consider the work of the Advisory Panels and comment on the budget to the Executive.



	Wednesday 13th February 2002
	4.30pm Executive 

will consider work of the Panels and Scrutiny Resources to formulate a final recommendation of the Executive for Council Meeting on 20th February.

(Please note Council Meeting date is dependent on County Council and Police Authority precepts having been set by the Leics County Council and Police Authority) 
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APPENDIX C

HARBOROUGH DISTRICT COUNCIL

NOTES OF THE RESOURCES AND REVIEW EXECUTIVE ADVISORY PANEL

held in the Conference Room,

Council Offices, Adam and Eve Street, Market Harborough

4th December 2001

commencing at 5.00 pm

Present:

Councillor Pearse (Chairman)

Councillors Birch, Fewkes, Hart and Mrs. Page

Attending as observers were Councillors Hadley, Mrs. Roeber and Vickers

MINUTES

It was agreed that the Minutes of the Resources and Review Executive Advisory Panel held on the 16th October 2001, be taken as read and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

MONTHLY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS

BVPI 1

The Chief Officer (Resources) explained that the final report from the Best Value Inspectorate regarding the Street Cleaning Service was still awaited.  He explained that comments had been given to the Inspectors following the draft report although it was not yet known when the final report would be published.  He also confirmed that the letting of the Street Cleaning Contract had been agreed at the full Council Meeting on the 28th November and that the Best Value Inspector’s report would not have any bearing on the contracting process.  He also explained that the initial outcomes from the Council Tax, Cashiers and NNDR Review had been favourable although the final written report was still awaited.

BVPI 58 - The future use of Council Assets 

The Chief Officer (Resources) explained that the Consultants had now provided reports regarding the use of the car parks and other assets and that final reports are expected to go to Scrutiny Panel - Resource Development on the 10th January 2002.  Councillor Fewkes stated that he had found the initial report from the Consultant regarding asset management to be extremely difficult to read and that he hoped the final report would be much clearer with very clear conclusions and recommendations.  He also explained that he would raise this at the Executive Meeting on the 5th December 2001.

Councillor Hart considered that this Panel should have an overview of the asset management issues and requested that the resources required for asset management be spelled out in the report in plain English.

BVPI 9 - Proportion of Council Tax collected

The Chief Officer (Resources) explained that the proportion of Council Tax  to be collected could not be accurately shown on a monthly basis.  A pro rata prediction for the collection rate for the year could not be undertaken due to the constantly changing debit and the various payment methods, which meant that different amounts were collected at different periods of the year.  However, he confirmed that given progress to date it was envisaged that the targets would be achieved by the year end.  He reiterated that this factor was also relevant to BVPI 10 regarding the percentage of  Business Rates which should be collected during the year.

BVPIs 78a), 78b) and 78c)

The Chief Officer (Resources) confirmed that these three Indicators were well within targets for the processing of new housing benefit claims, for processing the notification of changes of circumstance and for processing renewal claims.

EMERGING KEY ISSUES

a)
BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS 2002/2003 CONSULTATION

The Chief Officer (Resources) introduced the Consultation Document for the Best Value Performance Indicators 2002/2003.  He explained that comments were required to go to Department for Transport Local Government and The Regions by Friday 7th December.  He summarised the main changes as follows:

· that the number of  indicators had reduced from 79 to 45, even though the number was considerably less, the indicators were in fact more detailed.

· that there were now 14 specified targets by the Government which means that the remainder can be set by Harborough District Council.

· many of the deletions related to housing as it was considered that the Decent Homes Standard to which all local authorities must adhere will drive improvements in this area.

· the Chief Officer (Resources) outlined the particular issues with regard to planning indicators.

Councillor Hart had spoken to the Development Control Manager who considered that the Harborough District Council Planning Applications were now well on track to hit the new targets.

· there was some general discussion about the level of delegation to Officers.  Councillor Fewkes considered that whilst it may not be possible to support the 90% level of delegation to Officers, it was important that the Members made a commitment to support the maximum delegation that is possible.  Councillor Hart considered that the policy should be strong enough to delegate decision making to Officers and that it was important that the policies were monitored via the Scrutiny Panels.

· there was a brief discussion about user satisfaction surveys and it was confirmed that many such surveys are now statutorily driven, for example, user satisfaction surveys of housing benefit claimants.

b)
CAPITAL MONITORING STATEMENT

The Panel considered the Capital Monitoring Statement and the following specific issues were discussed:

Lutterworth Sports Centre

It was confirmed that the process was on track and it was hoped that the tender documentation would go out to potential contractors during the Spring of 2002.  Councillor Birch confirmed that it was hoped that the  Lutterworth Sports Centre would be open by October 2003.

Walcot Road

The Chief Officer (Resources) explained that following the Full Council Meeting of the 28th November everything was now in place for Phase I to start and that this scheme was on target.

Home Search Premises

The Chief Officer for (Resources) confirmed that the District Valuer had now valued the proposed new premises for Harborough Home Search and that discussions were ongoing with Anchor Housing with regard to whether Anchor Housing or Harborough District Council would be lessee of these premises.  The Panel would be updated as this scheme develops.

The Chief Officer (Resources) explained that any changes within the Capital Programme could only be made with the authority of the Executive and Full Council where necessary.

Tudor Cottage, North Kilworth

Councillor Miss O’Reardon advised that the level of interest within North Kilworth regarding the sale of Tudor Cottage was extremely high and that the residents of North Kilworth would like to ensure that money from the sale of Tudor Cottage was spent in North Kilworth.  The Chief Officer (Resources) explained that Councillor Miss O’Reardon and the residents of North Kilworth could make their feelings known to the Chief Officer for Community Services and should also copy any correspondence to himself as Chair of the Capital Asset Management Group.

Millennium Mile

The Financial Services Manager confirmed that the bridge had now been completed and that we were awaiting the final accounts.  The Members requested whether the revised programme of works for engineering projects would be met and it was confirmed that as the new engineers both started in post this week, the programme for the New Year would be on track.  The Chief Officer (Resources) confirmed that a revised programme of  works had been presented to the Executive Advisory Panel for Development Services and that a report would be presented to the Executive by the Chief Officer for Business Review.

c)
SECTION 106 MONITORING STATEMENT

The Chief Officer (Resources) explained that the information within this report did not change quickly and that it was monitored via the Planning Policy Department and the Capital Asset Management Group.  Councillor Pearse requested clarification regarding the setting of time limits for Section 106 Agreements.  The Chief Officer (Resources) confirmed that the time scales for each scheme are set through negotiation between the Harborough District Council and the Developers.  He explained that some Developers had a very strict idea as to the time scales required, whereas other Developers were more relaxed about the time scales.  After a general discussion, the Panel confirmed that they were pleased that a monitoring system was now in place for the Section 106 Agreements and emphasised the importance of ensuring that Harborough District Council obtained the monies from the Developers within the appropriate time scales.  The Chief Officer (Resources) confirmed that where a scheme was required earlier than the negotiated time scale for monies to be given by the Developers, then Harborough District Council would use its own resources and then reimburse itself once the money was received from the Developer.  The Chief Officer (Resources) also explained that the Section 106 Agreements were the subject of a close monitoring and review.  It was agreed that a Section 106 monitoring list would be brought to this Panel every six months.

d)
BUDGET REVIEW - EXCHEQUER SERVICES
There was a general discussion regarding the process of budget review and it was agreed that the Executive Advisory Panel for Resources and Review should have an overview of all the budget review reports that are being considered by other Executive Advisory Panels.  It was therefore agreed that a list of all the budget reviews would be submitted to the next meeting of this Panel in order that they would ensure that other Panels were undertaking their budget review.  It was agreed that with regard to this Panel’s budgetary review task that it would be carried out on a three year rolling process and that two budget heads would be invited per each Panel meeting.  

A programme of budget review would be drawn up and circulated at the next Panel meeting.  With regard to the report on Exchequer Services which had been tabled it was agreed that the service should be provided at least at level 2.  However, it was necessary to consider the development of debt recovery within the Harborough District Council.  The Chief Officer (Resources) explained that the current Debt Recovery Officer working within Exchequer Services was on a temporary twelve month contract and that this post was self funding.  He confirmed that the post was required to be self funding and that given the level of overpaid benefits, it was envisaged that the post will continue to be self-funding. 

e)
RURAL RATE RELIEF FOR BUSINESS RATEPAYERS - GUIDANCE
There was an introduction by the Council Tax and Business Rates Manager regarding the current reliefs that were available for rural businesses.  It was agreed that a leaflet should be produced within the next six weeks which explained the Rural Rate Relief for Rural Businesses giving details of the reliefs available, how to apply and the criteria for payment of the relief.  It was agreed that the leaflets should be produced through the Harborough District Council Print Room and should be A5 in size with a simple design which provided the basic necessary information and contact details for people to request further information.  

The Chief Officer (Resources) explained that he would work with the Press Officer to request an article to be placed in local newspapers giving some brief details regarding the Rural Rate Reliefs and what the Council is doing to publicise these reliefs.  It was also envisaged that the leaflet would be available to go out with new bills during February of 2002.  

A specific issue  was raised with regard to encouraging local businesses to set up a Post Office in villages where the post office had closed.  Councillor Hadley was concerned that  the cost of setting up a Post Office could be prohibitive and that the Harborough District Council should be offering as much support as possible and general support for local businesses who intend to set up the sole village post office.

Finally, the Chief Officer (Resources) explained that a consultation document on Second Homes and Council Tax would soon be published and he would circulate this to Members at the earliest opportunity.

The Meeting closed at 7.32 p.m.

APPENDIX D

HARBOROUGH DISTRICT COUNCIL

NOTES OF THE EAST GARTREE COMMUNITY FORUM

held in the Community Centre, Great Glen

10th December 2001

commencing at 6.30 p.m.

Present:

Councillor Bladon (Chairman)

Councillors Hallam and Mrs Roeber

Officers: P James, H Seary and J Tyler

5 Members of the public were also in attendance.

NOTES

The notes of the East Gartree Community Forum held on 10th September 2001 were approved as a true record.

MATTERS ARISING
a)
Highway Resurfacing Works
It was noted that the highway resurfacing works to be undertaken at Smeeton Road and Warwick Road, Great Glen were still outstanding.  It was agreed that the progress of the works and reasons for the delay would be investigated with a view to their implementation in the near future. 

b)
Rural Policing
The Forum discussed the impending alterations to the Leicestershire Constabulary Police Unit Boundaries.  It was agreed that the timetable of alteration to the policing units would be requested and that an update would be submitted to the next meeting of the Forum particularly concerning the re-designation of Great Glen into the Market Harborough policing unit.

c)
Traffic Calming Measures – Great Glen
It was reported that the traffic calming measures to be undertaken in Main Street and Stretton Road, Great Glen would commence early in the New Year.  Having regard to the possible introduction of a 20mph speed restriction, it was noted that this had only been proposed in principle as it was hoped that the traffic calming engineering measures would suffice in restricting speed to desirable levels.

d)
Gully Clearance
In respect of the gully clearance contracts it was suggested that there were several locations which would require cleaning on a more regular basis than 1.5 times per year as specified within the Contract.  It was agreed that the schedules and frequencies for individual locations could be submitted to the next meeting of the Forum in order that any areas of concern be discussed.

MAIN TOPICS
a)
Street Cleansing Update
Ms H Seary reminded the Forum that details of the new contract had been submitted to the previous meeting.  She commented that since that meeting the contract had been awarded to ServiceTeam, the current service providers, under the new arrangements. 

It was reported that the contract would commence in its new form on 1st January 2002.  The Forum were particularly advised of the principal amendments to the contract specification relating to the appointment of a litter warden and the purchase of new mechanical sweeping equipment.  It was also reported that additional staff resources had been committed to the new contract and that the networked computer system had been updated.

Ms Seary reported that although the Forum had been advised at its previous meeting that the contract would be operated on a partnership basis with Melton Borough Council, this had not been achievable and therefore the contract would be operated within the Harborough District only.  

In reply to questions it was reported that the revised vehicle schedules had been arranged on a rota basis.  The Forum welcomed the comments concerning the revised vehicle schedule arrangements, it being noted that the previous contract was ‘reactive only’ and therefore many rural locations did not benefit.  It was hoped that the use of separate vehicles, one working on a 12 week schedule covering rural areas, and the other being available to attend problem areas would be of benefit to rural locations.  

In reply to a question concerning the litter warden it was noted that only one warden would be appointed to cover the district and that the recruitment of the officer was currently being considered.  

In conclusion, the Forum noted the progress concerning the street cleansing contract and looked forward to the expected improvements.  

b)
Rural Transport Initiatives
Mr P James referred to the background of current Rural Transport Initiatives commenting that these formed part of the Local Transport Plan which had been formulated by the County Council.  He referred further to the significant allocation of finance for transport provision nationally and that the County Council as Highways Authority had approved large increases in budgetary provision in respect of future transport initiatives.  It was also reported that the Countryside Agency had made available significant funds relating to the allocation of improved Rural Transport Schemes.  

It was noted that the finance available to the County Council would be spent on many areas including innovative bus/transport services, Road Safety initiations, maintenance, cleaning, drainage, surfacing, footways, lining and other areas.  Finance would also be available for the promotion of pedestrian and cycle routes and the increase in interchange facilities for public transport providers.  A summary of the Local Transport Plan provisions in this respect was circulated to those present.  

Mr James reported on the three significant factors of Rural Transport Initiatives currently being considered as follows:-  

i)
The County Council had recently secured Rural Bus Challenge funding allowing £1.6m to be spent over the next three years.  It was reported that this would be allocated across the County and in Harborough District increased interchange facilities and real-time information transmitters would be investigated.

ii)
Countryside Agency Finance for bus provision had been made available in the region of £300,000 over a three year programme.  It was hoped that a Travel Co-ordinator would be appointed and to allow specialist development of rural transport initiatives, involving a research exercise to establish the needs of rural communities.  It was also reported that the appointed Travel Co-ordinator would be required to work in the Harborough District Council area and Melton Borough Council Areas and would be an appointment of the County Council.  

iii)
The Welland Partnership covering the five member authorities had also considered the appointment of a Travel Co-ordinator over a two year period.  

In conclusion, Mr James reported that as part of the Best Value Performance Plan, financial provision for bus shelters had been agreed and that requests would now be evaluated and analysed.  Arising from initial evaluation plans and design work for a number of shelters had been agreed which would be match funded by the County Council. 

The Forum commented on the need to provide a mix of transportation measures to assist rural communities, whereby in addition to known and regular significant routes, more dedicated services to isolated areas should be provided. 

The Forum also commented on the need to consult the public, particularly the young and the elderly, as it was often these groups who suffered without effective transport services.  It was reported that following research a report would be made available concerning rural transport needs in April 2002 and that any significant issues arising from the Report would be submitted to the Forum in due course.  In reply to a question it was envisaged that the Travel Co-ordinator would visit Parish Councils and schools concerning the need to increase evening services and to consider the integration of existing services.  

It was agreed that a network of routes should be formulated and that smaller dedicated services should feed from that network to outlying villages with appropriate interchange points and service frequencies.  The Rural Transport Co-ordinators would be informed of the Forum’s views and the report would be submitted to the first available meeting of this Forum.  

QUESTION AND ANSWER SESSION
a)
Street Cleansing

It was agreed that street cleansing be added to the Agenda for the next meeting of the Forum and that an initial update on the progress of the revised contract arrangements and performance of the contractors could be submitted.  

b)
Travel Co-ordinators

It was agreed that the issues concerning Rural Transport Initiatives be updated at the next meeting and that a Travel-Co-ordinator be invited to attend.  

c)
Enforcement of Road Traffic Regulations
It was agreed that the on street enforcement of parking restrictions, including loading and unloading restrictions, would be discussed at the next meeting of the Forum having regard to the numbers of reported problems.  

The meeting closed at 8.00 p.m.

 APPENDIX E

HARBOROUGH DISTRICT COUNCIL

NOTES OF THE MARKET HARBOROUGH COMMUNITY FORUM

held in Great Bowden Village Hall, Great Bowden

12th December 2001

commencing at 7.00 p.m.

Present: Councillor Mrs King (Chairman)

Councillors: Brewer, Callis, King, Pearse, Mrs Simpson, Taylor and Totten

Officers: S Gledhill, C Howe, P James and J Worley

35 members of the public and 1 member of the press were in attendance

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Mrs Blenkinsopp and Dunton

INTRODUCTION
Councillor Mrs King, (Chairman), welcomed everyone to the meeting.  

UPDATE FROM PREVIOUS MEETING – LOCAL TRANSPORT AND BUS SERVICES
The Chief Officer (Business Review) apprised the Forum with details relating to the present situation regarding the above.  He explained the importance of the Government’s ten year transport plan together with the outcome of the Rural Bus Challenge.  It was noted that as a result of this improvements would be made to Market Harborough Bus Station together with the introduction of low level buses.

Additionally, as a result of East Leicestershire Rural Transport Partnership £350,000 had been made available to develop further rural transport.  It was also noted that a Travel co-ordinator had been recruited and would be based at County Hall, Glenfield.  As a result of the Welland Partnership a bid has been put forward to the Countryside Agency in which a grant of £83,000 had been made available for this purpose.

To conclude the Chief Officer (Business Review) apprised the Forum that within this year’s budget £12,500 had been made available for bus shelter provision.  This would result in 7 or 8 new bus shelters.

MAIN TOPICS 

(a)
Development of the Monaghan Mushroom Site

The Development Control Manager informed the Forum of details of three sites in relation to the above.  The first one referred to the large processing plant, Bowden Road, Market Harborough, the second one referred to the auxiliary plant which manufactured manure, and the third one to Nethergreen.  A wide ranging debate ensued in relation to this application together with details relating to outline planning in conservation areas.  Additionally, the debate included the village design statements and its linkage with this particular application.  A member of the public asked why did certain planning applications go to Committee and why were some dealt with by Officers.  In response to the question the Development Control Manager responded by stating that this was defined by the Council’s contributions and relies upon “triggers” including those that depended on the number of objections which had been received from members of the public, or requests by ward members or if it fell within major/minor categories.  

The Chairman thanked the Development Control Services Manager for his presentation in relation to the above applications.  

(b)
Community Safety
The Chairman introduced PC895 Mick Lyon to the Meeting.  He asked that his voice mail number: 0116 2485675 (Code 0895) and mobile: 07764 354295 be recorded in the Minutes for information purposes.  He stated that Market Harborough Police Station was currently staffed 24 hours a day 365 days a year.  However, this was not always the case for dealing with members of the public.  

PC895 Mick Lyon informed the Forum of the areas currently covered by Market Harborough Police Station.  Additionally there were forty-five operational police officers which covered an area of approximately 150 square miles.  He also made reference to the ‘Beat Teams’ which were currently operating in Husbands Bosworth, Kibworth and Fleckney.  He also made reference to the rural beat team which was currently in the Square within Market Harborough on a daily basis up until Christmas.  

( c)
Traffic Flows, Traffic Calming and Car Parking
The Harborough Highways Manager apprised the Forum with details on how traffic flows were currently monitored within the District of Harborough.  This had currently been carried out by County Council.  A wide ranging debate ensued relating to traffic flows within Market Harborough with specific regard to congested ones.  In particular, concern was expressed regarding traffic flows from Leicester at the north end of the town at Bowden Lane.  This had resulted in huge bottlenecks at busy periods.  It was suggested that the Pinch Point should be replaced with a mini-roundabout.  The following points were also raised under this section: 

· Traffic onto Abbey Street, could the east/west – could the loop be reversed?

· Lorries coming from Coventry Road into Fairfield Road – could this be moved?  An update of the total number of lorries travelling through Market Harborough.

· Traffic lights – Springfield Street, Welland Park and outside Sainsburys.

· Better signage on the A6 – north of Gallow Hill?  For industrial estates in the south of the town.

· Market Harborough Co-op - bottlenecks in relation to loading and unloading of lorries.

The Chief Officer (Business Review) informed the Forum that the Council was currently undertaking a major review of its assets.  It was noted that the last review had taken place in 1996.  The asset review would include car parking, the Council Building at Adam and Eve Street, Market Harborough and the indoor market.  The Chief Officer (Business Review) referred to the information gathering sessions which had been completed together with the interviews.  It was noted that this matter would be brought to a Scrutiny Panel meeting in the New Year.  

TRAFFIC CALMING

The Harborough Highways Manager informed the Forum of details of 3 schemes in relation to the above.  The first one related to the Little Bowden 20-mph phase 1 which was due to be implemented in January 2002.  The second was a smaller scheme which related to The Ridgeway, Market Harborough consisted of two raised junctions tables.  The third one related to Alvington Way between Leicester Road/Burnmill Road.  This was developer funded and should be completed in the Spring.

The Harborough Highways Partnerships Manager informed the Forum of 20 mph limit pilot scheme which were currently being carried out by Leicestershire County Council at 15 schools across the county.  The purpose of the Pilot Scheme was to reduce traffic speeds adjacent to schools.  Primarily, this would affect three schools within this District and one being at Great Bowden which was currently situated off Main Street.  A member of the public requested that the 20mph speed limit be extended down to the village green.  Items for next meeting, standard of driving, provision of cyclists, traffic flow and traffic calming, provision of cyclists and pedestrians priority.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the next meeting would be held on Wednesday 6th March 2002 commencing at 7.00 p.m., venue to be confirmed.  

The meeting closed at 9.04 p.m.

 APPENDIX F

HARBOROUGH DISTRICT COUNCIL

NOTES OF THE WEST GARTREE COMMUNITY FORUM

held at the Church Hall, Husbands Bosworth

commencing at 7.00 p.m.

Present: 

Councillors Birch (Chairman) and Hadley

 County Councillor Boult

In attendance Mr S Rowberry, Mr P James, Mr C Howe and Mr J Tyler

Also in attendance  Mr S Turner (Rural Community Council – Leicestershire and Rutland) Inspector Hainsworth (Leicestershire Constabulary) 

Sergeant Fletcher (Leicestershire Constabulary) 

25 members of the public and 1 member of the press also attended the Meeting.

MINUTES
The Minutes of the Meeting of the West Gartree Community Forum held on the 17th September 2001 were approved as a true record.

RURAL POLICING
Inspector Hainsworth and Sergeant Fletcher were welcomed to the meeting.

Inspector Hainsworth informed the Forum that Market Harborough Policing Unit covered the West Gartree Area and that the Unit was one of 22 within Leicestershire.  

The Forum were informed of the crime statistics for the Market Harborough Policing Unit and it was reported that in respect of violent crime, in the area had the lowest crime rate within the County and that in respect of overall crime only 2 other policing units had lower statistics.  The Forum noted the information which confirmed that the area suffered a very low crime rate in comparison to other areas.  Having regard to the information concerning crime reduction initiatives it was noted that the Market Harborough Policing Unit had the highest percentage level of crime reduction in Leicestershire.  

Inspector Hainsworth reported that in excess of 100 arrests had been made during the previous 12 months relating to drug offences and referred to 9 successful prosecutions for the supply of Class A drugs.

Inspector Hainsworth reported on various police initiatives within the area including the Countryside Watch, which involved Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinators and Parish Councils to increase the co-ordination and exchange of information within rural areas.

The Forum were also updated in respect of the HART Initiative (Harborough Against Retail Theft) where a 57% reduction in shoplifting had been achieved.  It was reported that the initiative involved approaches being made to retailers within the town to encourage them to become part of a networked information sharing group which would deter shoplifters from entering premises.  Inspector Hainsworth also informed the Forum of the powers which existed for  retailers to exclude persons from their premises.  

Inspector Hainsworth updated the Forum in respect of the Rural Beat Team and confirmed that the Team for the West Gartree area currently comprised 5 police officers.  

In conclusion, Inspector Hainsworth referred to the ongoing commitment to reduce crime in the area and commented on the ongoing work to prioritise initiatives in order that resources were applied appropriately. 

The members of public present were invited to ask questions .

In reply to questions Inspector Hainsworth reported on the need to increase the police presence in villages and referred to the current work in this area taking account of the perception that there was no police presence within villages.  In reply to a further question Inspector referred to the issues of speeding on the A5199 Welford Road and the difficulties in enforcing this minimal length of speed restriction were reported and noted.  Mr C Howe referred to the criteria used in imposing such speed restrictions, commenting that the restriction would normally be imposed on the built up area through a village.  The Forum discussed the need to retain credibility of the speed restrictions and noted that they had to be applied consistently and that the area of restriction could not therefore be lengthened outside of the built up area of any village.  A discussion ensued concerning the possibility of introducing countdown marker signs on the approaches to the restrictions to forewarn motorists that a speed restriction was approaching.  It was also commented that in some areas signs with yellow borders to increase their impact had been introduced and that carriageway markings could also heighten the motorists' awareness of restrictions.  In response to a particular question in this regard it was agreed that the relevant officer would investigate any locations where carriageway markings had been agreed but  were yet to be introduced.  The results of such investigations would be reported to the Parish Council concerned.  

In discussing speed enforcements generally the Forum referred to the effect of speed enforcement cameras and noted the County Council’s safety camera scheme.  It was reported that 27 potential sites had been identified in Leicestershire for safety cameras, however 5 of these would only be introduced  at KSI sites (sites where accidents had resulted in a fatality or serious injury).  The Forum expressed concern at the criteria for prioritising the introduction of such cameras as it appeared to indicate that communities would need to wait until a fatality or serious injury occurred before location would be considered for the provision of a safety camera.  In reply it was reported that due to the limitations on the available resources, it was prevalent to introduce the 27 cameras at sites that had the most serious accident records.

In reply to further questions Inspector Hainsworth commented on the practices of peddlars and persons who frequently visited the villages to sell items at the door.  It was reported that such practices were legitimate provided that the salesperson was the holder of peddlars certificate. 

 It was also confirmed that the concerns raised relating to cars being parked on pavements would be referred to the relevant Police Beat Officers.  

In conclusion, Inspector Hainsworth referred to the future of the Neighbourhood Watch Schemes and informed the Forum of ongoing negotiations with the Leicestershire and South Leicestershire Neighbourhood Watch associations.  

Inspector Hainsworth and Sergeant Hainsworth were thanked for their attendance and reports.

VITAL VILLAGES SCHEME
Mr S Turner (Rural Community Council - Leicestershire and Rutland) was welcomed to the meeting.

Mr Turner presented details of the Vital Villages Scheme and referred in particular to the possible increased availability of finance following the production of parish plans.  Community Services Grants and Parish Transportation Grants were also available as part of the scheme.

It was reported that all groups or Parish Councils that produced a Parish Plan could submit details to various organisations and authorities who would be obliged to respond.  In this respect it was considered that the plans may influence future development proposals.   However it was noted that the District Local Plan was the only  statutory policy document used to determine planning applications.

Mr S Rowberry commented on the government's proposals to replace District Plans with Local Development Frameworks which would increase the structure planning and community strategies opportunities.

At this juncture a discussion ensued concerning the Fernie Lodge application and questions were asked of Officers relating to the likely impact of public objection to inappropriate proposals.  Details of the application were not available and Mr Rowberry agreed to convene a public meeting in due course.

Mr Turner answered questions concerning the Vital Villages Scheme and advised attendees of the availability of information packs.

Mr Turner was thanked for his attendance and presentation.

YOUTH ISSUES

It was reported that Mr Manning (Youth Services) had been unable to attend and no written report had been provided.   It was considered appropriate to again request Mr Manning to attend the next meeting of the Forum or provide a written report.

SCHOOL TRAVEL PLANS
Mr P James updated the Forum concerning the introduction of School Travel Plans which had been agreed as part of the Local Transport Plan.

It was reported that the plans principally involved the promotion of walking and cycling as alternatives to parents driving children to school.  It was noted that of the 45 schemes being considered by the County Council, 11 were within Harborough District, 7 of which had reached an advanced stage.  The schemes at Foxton and Lubenham were reported to be good models of the schemes proposed and the Forum requested updates on these school travel plans at their next meeting.

HARBOROUGH HIGHWAYS PARTNERSHIP
Mr C Howe referred to the establishment of the Partnership following the reversion of the Highways Agency.  The Partnership arrangements were currently being reviewed as part of a Best Value exercise by the County Council and options for the continuation of highways services were being investigated.

It was reported that capital funds of approximately £2 million existed for works to the highways network and works currently being undertaken at Pincet Lane would be completed shortly.  Works at Theddingworth and Lubenham had been addressed and referred tenders were expected.

In reply to questions the timescale of the Pincet Lane works were explained together with the reasons for a complete closure of the road during works.  It was stressed that complete closures were only imposed where no alternative arrangements could be found and that the minimal road width requirements had led to the closure at Pincet Lane.  

Questions were also raised concerning flooding at Honeypot Lane, Husbands Bosworth and in this regard it was noted that a significant amount of investigatory work had been undertaken.  Works to improve the situation would be undertaken.

It was also reported that where resurfacing works had caused a large difference in levels between the carriageway and private drives, access roads and gateways, the resurfacing works were often extended to avoid a 'stepping' effect.  Any individual locations causing problems could be look at on request.

A member of the public raised a query concerning the footpath at The Old Crown Public House, Fleckney.  It was expressed that an increased footpath width had been agreed some time ago but that no action had been taken to date.  It was noted that the member of public concerned had raised the issue at previous meetings and no information had been made available.  Mr Howe agreed to investigate the matter and reply directly to the member of public concerned.

The Forum also referred to the commencement of the street cleansing contract which had been let on a 'performance' basis rather than an 'output' basis were explained and the Forum looked forward to an improved level of service.

The current policies and procedures concerning the removal of abandoned cars were explained and it was noted that the process was often a lengthy process.  In view of the national problem the government had issued a consultation paper in order that the situation could be improved and the District Council were making an appropriate response to that Consultation Document.  It was reported further that the problems had been exascerbated due to the introduction of European Decontamination legislation which had led to a significant increase in the costs of properly disposing of vehicles.  

The Forum also discussed the problems of fly posting and unauthorised highway silage and commented on the powers of removal.  The Forum were informed that planning enforcement officers were currently investigating the problems and new procedures were being considered.  The Highways Partnership were considering a dedicated enforcement where signs would be removed however limited resources affected such action and the legal position was complicated as any signs removed would need to be stored and returned to those persons erecting those signs on request.  Mr C Howe agreed to contact Parish Councils to clarify the legal position concerning the enforcement and removal of unauthorised highway signs.

In view of the Highways Agencies proposals to detrunk various A road the Forum requested whether large highway trunk road signs were still required through various village.  It was noted that the size and nature of these signs had significant impact on the village scene.  Mr C Howe agreed to request a clarification of the matter from the County Council who were responsible for signage and requested the Forum to note that all highway signs must comply with the relevant legislation.  

COUNTY COUNCIL ISSUES
County Councillor Boult referred to proposals to withdraw the school crossing patrol at the Fleckney Church of England School.  He commented on the weight of public objection particularly from the parents of those children attending the school and to other lobbying efforts.  He reported that in consideration of the opposition to the proposal which had been received, the County Council had agreed to retain the school crossing patrol service.  The Forum welcomed the report.  

ITEMS FOR THE NEXT MEETING
It was agreed that recycling initiatives, the street cleansing contracts would be reported to the next meeting of the Forum.  In respect of the apparent need to review car parking arrangements in Market Harborough and large collobations in the District it was noted that a Best Value Review was currently being undertaken by the District Council and that transport consultants had been appointed to undertake the initial stages of this review.  It was therefore considered that this would be an appropriate subject to be discussed at a future meeting of the Forum, however, it was considered unlikely that sufficient information and analysis of the initial data capture exercise would be available for the Forum’s next meeting.

DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING
It was agreed that the next meeting of the Forum would be held on the 18th March 2002 at Fleckney Village Hall.

The Meeting closed at 9.50 p.m.

 APPENDIX G

HARBOROUGH DISTRICT COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE COMMUNITY SERVICES EXECUTIVE ADVISORY PANEL

held in the front half of the Council Chamber, 

Council Offices, Adam and Eve Street, Market Harborough

18th December 2001

commencing at 6.30 p.m.

Present: 

Councillor Totten (in the Chair)

Councillors:  Gray, Mrs Jones and Liquorish

Also present:  Councillor Hadley attended in accordance with Standing Order 24.3

Officers Present:  B Jolley, N Proudfoot, P Rowbotham, J Tyler and N Yates

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Dunton and Taylor

MINUTES
It was agreed that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Community Services Executive Advisory Panel held on 15th October 2001 be taken as read and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

MONITORING OF GENERAL PERFORMANCE INDICATORS
The Panel referred to those items within the November edition of the Monthly Performance Report relating to its remit.  Members particularly requested an update in respect of the completion of the Housing Option Appraisal for Council Stock, it being noted that a significant delay had been caused awaiting the final report of appointed consultants.  It was considered that a greater level of pressure be put on the consultants to avoid any further delay, having regard to the agreed target date for completion and the effect on the Housing Strategy.

In considering the Performance Data and in response to questions, Officers clarified the monthly outturn figures.  Particular comment was made relating to the figures concerning the numbers of follow up visits to new tenants.  It was reported that although the current figure was only 38% against a target of 80% difficulties were often experienced in convening visits with new tenants and the priorities to reduce rent arrears and to reduce void turnaround times took precedent.  It was also reported that a "Welcome Pack" initiative was currently being considered which could be made available to all new tenants.

The results relating to the local indicator to answer all letters within 10 days were discussed.  It was noted that the results were satisfactory however the definition of the indicator was questioned and would be reviewed.  Members expressed concern that the Highways Partnership did not appear to respond to letters within an acceptable timescale and it was agreed that the concerns be forwarded to the Partnership Manager.

The Panel welcomed the results concerning the surplus realised from the trade waste activity.  It was noted that although some recharges were presently unknown the target figure would be met and the section concerned were congratulated for their efforts.  It was agreed that the cumulative monthly figures for trade waste be shown in future reports.

BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS 2002/03
The Panel received a report originally intended for the meeting on 22nd November 2001.  It was noted that the Officers' response to the consultation had been forwarded to the DTLR prior to the deadline of 30th November 2001.

The Chief Officer (Resources) would report back to the Panel as part of the Best Value Performance Plan following DTLR's consideration on the views received during the consultation period.

DTLR CONSULTATION ON CHANGE TO THE DECENT HOME DEFINITION
The Panel received a report originally intended for the meeting on 22nd November 2001.  It was noted that the Officers' response to the consultation had been forwarded to the DTLR prior to the deadline of 30th November 2001.

The links to the Council's anti-poverty strategy were discussed together with methods available to increase the numbers of properties which were properly insulated.

DTLR CONSULTATION ON DEVELOPING AN ALLOCATION FORMULA
The Panel received a report originally intended for the meeting on 22nd November 2001.  It was noted that the Officers' response to the consultation had been forwarded to the DTLR prior to the deadline of 7th December 2001.

The remits of the Commissioning Group and the Core Strategy Group were clarified and it was noted that the Core Strategy Group which represented partner authorities in Leicestershire had given its report to the Officers' proposed responses following detailed consideration.

CUSTOMER SERVICES AND 'E' GOVERNMENT
The Panel received a report which considered the developments and performance levels within Customer Services and which also incorporated 'e' government.  The "Performance Management and  Monitoring Report for Customer Services and E-Government" was circulated to all Members.  The document contained information on a number of key areas and the Panel considered modifications to ensure a continuous improvement in the service standards.

The Panel referred to the information considered by the IT Forum where the ICT Strategy and projects had been evaluated.

It was reported that a Multi Service and Advice Shop may be created at the new Library at Fleckney. However, it was considered unlikely that a facility would be provided at Broughton Astley in the short term due to budgetary limitations and the lack of a suitable partner to provide a facility on a combined approach.

In respect of Tourist Information and access to the service it was commented that kiosks situated at tourist attractions such as Foxton Locks, could be considered as a method of allowing greater access.

In discussing the role of Customer Services the updated telephone services were noted, including the integration of the Lutterworth switchboard and improved directory information.  The Panel referred to Human Resources issues and training and it was suggested that training costs should be charged corporately rather than to Customer Services itself.

It was reported that the Post Office ‘you guide’ pilot may not be extended beyond March 2002.  Although the concept was successful. kiosk usage was relatively low.  The Panel supported the ‘your guide’ project as it was considered to be a valuable asset to the Council, particularly in rural locations.

An update concerning the Harborough Community Learning Network was submitted and it was noted that premises had been obtained.

In conclusion, the Panel referred to Harborough Home Search and it was noted that the launch of the service would be held during February 2002.

The Panel supported the content of the document and requested that their comments concerning future training and funding of Customer Services be noted.

NATIONAL AIR QUALITY STRATEGY
The Panel received a report originally intended for the meeting on 22nd November 2001.  It was noted that the Officers' response to the consultation had been forwarded to the DEFRA prior to the deadline of 12th December 2001.

It was noted that a representative of the County Council would be joining the project team to discuss the proposed amendments further, particularly those relating to particulates.

HOME ENERGY CONSERVATION BILL
The Panel received a report advising Members of a proposed Private Members Bill for Home Energy Conservation.

It was noted that the Bill was curently in its third and final reading in the House and it was anticipated that it would not result in any significant implications for this Council.  It was agreed to write Charles Falconer (House of Lords), Michael Meacher (House of Commons) and to the local MP's in support of the Bill.

The meeting closed at 8.50 pm

 APPENDIX H

HARBOROUGH DISTRICT COUNCIL

NOTES OF THE BROUGHTON COMMUNITY FORUM

held at Broughton Astley Village Hall, Broughton Astley

20th December 2001

commencing at 7.30 p.m.


Present:

Councillors: Dann, Hart and Mrs Page

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Fuchs, Liquorish

 and Mr J Atack – Broughton Astley Parish Council

Officers: A Ashcroft, S Gledhill, I Halson and V Heathcote

NOTES
The Notes of the Broughton Community Forum held on 27th September 2001 were approved as a true record.

RURAL CENTRE HEALTH CHECKS
Ms Nicole Rickard, from Leicestershire County Council gave a brief presentation to the Forum in relation to the above.

It was noted that Broughton Astley had been nominated for a health check approach through the Leicestershire Rural Partnership.  A Rural Centre Project Manager would be appointed for three years to carry out health checks in six selected Rural Centres to identify and secure the support of key partners/stakeholders, to organise community events and to draw up a programme of action.  It was noted that Broughton Astley had been identified within this District for inclusion in the project for the following reasons:-

i)
its population size and recent growth.

ii)
its poor range of facilities in relation to population size.

iii)
the opportunities that exist for community engagement and the development of further community facilities.

iv)
Broughton’s identification as a key Rural Centre in the forthcoming LRP project would ensure that the District’s three principal settlements would be covered by health check initiatives (assuming the Lutterworth proposal is successful).

The Chairman thanked Ms Rickard for her short presentation.

STREET CLEANING – NEW CONTRACT
Ian Halson, the Council’s Environmental Services Manager (Waste) gave a short presentation to the Forum relating to the above.  It was stated that the current contract would end on the 31st December 2001.  The new contract would commence on the 1st January 2002.

The Contract had been awarded to Service Team.  Mr Halson described the upgrade which applied to the new contract which included increased frequencies of cleaning, zone upgrades, full time litter warden/enforcement officer and a £25 on the spot fine for anyone seen throwing litter on the ground.  

A member of the public asked if a small mechanical cleaning machine could be operational in gathering weeds in the gutter together with animal faeces  

A member of the public asked if the Council carried out prosecutions in relation to dog fouling.  In response to the question, Mr Halson advised that prosecutions had been carried out against individuals by the Council in relation to dog fouling.

Councillor Mrs Page made reference to the fact that some small villages within the District for example Claybrooke were currently not included within the recycling scheme.  It was requested that Mr Halson would explore this matter further. 

BEST VALUE REVIEW OF THE PEST CONTROL SERVICE AND DOG WARDEN SERVICES
The Chairman reported that himself and Councillor Liquorish had been involved in the above.  He reported that comparisons had been carried out with other local authorities which had carried out the same service as ourselves.  With regard to the response time in relation to pest control call out this now been improved from 7 days to 2 days.

The Chairman informed the Forum that the current dog warden service now included an out of hours surveillance service and microchipping

USE OF LAND AT DEVITT WAY, BROUGHTON ASTLEY
The Council’s Planning Policy Manager updated the Forum on the use of land for community purposes.  An extension to the Section 106 Agreement had been agreed to secure a community building on the site by 23rd February 2006.

It was stated that the building could be used for a variety of community/social purposes.

It was agreed that the Planning Policy Manager and the Parish Council be requested to drive forward this matter appropriately particularly within the context of the Rural Centre Health Check.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING

It was noted that the date of the next meeting would be Thursday 28th March 2002, a venue to be confirmed in Dunton Basset.

The meeting closed at 9.10 p.m.

